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Mayor Livingstone  Lucinda Turner 
Chair of TfL Board  Policy Manager 
Central Customer Services  Planning (Road User Charging) 
23rd Floor Empress State Building  Transport for London 
Empress Approach  Windsor House 
London SW6 1TR  42-50 Victoria Street 

London SW1H 0TL 
 
By email to: mayor@london.gov.uk   19 October 2007 
CChargeConsultation@tfl.gov.uk 
 
Dear Mayor Livingstone (and Transport for London Consultation team) 
 
Proposed Emissions Related Congestion Charging (the CO2 Charge) 
 
The purpose of this letter is to respond on behalf of the Campaign for Clean Air in London to the 
consultation being carried out by Transport for London (TfL) on your behalf on a proposal to 
introduce Emissions Related Congestion Charging in 2008. 
 
Summary 
 
The Campaign for Clean Air in London (CCAL) fully supports effective “polluter pays” 
charging schemes.  Given that road transport causes between 50% and 75% of the air pollution in 
London’s busiest roads, and that this pollution is linked closely to the amount on fuel burnt, CCAL 
welcomes a link being created by Mayor Livingstone between:  
 

(i) road pricing and engine size (i.e. the “quantity” of fuel burnt); and  
(ii) engine efficiency (i.e. the “quality” of fuel burnt). 

 
However, CCAL considers that the current proposal should be expanded substantially and  combined  
quickly  with  Dynamic  Road  Pricing  (“tag  and  beacon”  or  its equivalent) to create a fairer 
and more ambitious scheme that will ensure that road transport makes its full contribution to the 
tackling of London’s serious air quality problem.  CCAL urges Mayor Livingstone to create a 
behavioural “tipping point” with this scheme that could be sufficient to avoid the need otherwise for 
restrictive legislation. 
 
In the week when the European Commission has announced details of the legal steps it is taking 
against the United Kingdom (UK) for breaching its air quality obligations, CCAL  has  still  not  seen  
any  evidence  that reasonable efforts are  being  made  by relevant UK authorities to introduce 
sufficient measures that together can be expected to  result  in  the  UK  meeting  its  current  or  likely  
future  legal  obligations  under European Union (EU) air quality legislation.   It is no good any of 
us being “busy fools” – introducing measures that achieve little – a much more ambitious air quality 
plan with bold and decisive action is needed now. 
 
The Campaign for Clean Air in London 
 
The Campaign for Clean Air in London has only one aim which is to achieve urgently at least World 

mailto:mayor@london.gov.uk
mailto:CChargeConsultation@tfl.gov.uk


 

 
Page 2 of 10 

 
Clean Air in London is a company limited by guarantee, registered in England and Wales, with company number 

7413769 and registered office 1st Floor, James House, Mere Park, Dedmere Road, Marlow, Bucks SL7 1FJ. 
It is responsible for the Campaign for Clean Air in London. 

Health Organisation (WHO) recommended standards of air quality throughout London.   Given that 
most of these have been required to be met since 1999 legislation by January 2005 (in respect 
of coarse particulate matter i.e. PM10) and January 2010 (for nitrogen dioxide i.e. NO2), CCAL is 
campaigning to achieve sustainably at least WHO recommended standards of air quality throughout 
London by no later than the London 2012 Summer Olympics. 
 
CCAL has received support from you, as Mayor of London, leading politicians from the four main 
political parties in London as well as leading business and community groups  including  the  Central  
London  Partnership,  London  First  and  The Knightsbridge Business Group.  We have also received 
a Pledge of support from Environment Protection UK (formerly the National Society for Clean Air 
and Environmental Protection).  Our campaign website address is shown in the letterhead above. 
 
Air quality and road pricing overview 
 
CCAL fully supports effective “polluter pays” charging schemes and seeks that they should be 
ambitious, effective and well thought through and combined, for the worst polluters, with banning. 
 
With road transport causing between 50% and 75% of air pollution in London’s busiest roads, 
London needs: (i) emissions related charging for vehicles; (ii) road pricing; and (iii) the banning or 
punitive charging of the most polluting vehicles to remove them from our streets.  In CCAL’s view, 
the ERCC is being used to address (i) and (ii) and the Low Emission Zone (LEZ) is being used to 
address (iii). 
 
In particular, CCAL supports wholeheartedly: 
 

1. “polluter  pays”  charging  schemes,  with  zero  charging  for  the  least  polluting vehicles 
and exponentially rising charges for the vehicles creating the most air pollution but urges 
Mayor Livingstone to address all road users fairly and to discourage immediately the use of 
diesel engines in London; 

2. road pricing but urges Mayor Livingstone to replace urgently the current “blunt 
instrument” of the Congestion Charging Zone (CCZ) with Dynamic Road Pricing (i.e. “tag 
and beacon” or its equivalent) so that, say, a large vehicle driven a very short distance in the 
current zone outside the main hours of congestion does not have to pay over 30 times more 
than a small car driven around the zone all day (i.e. making the “charging to fuel burnt 
ratio” potentially infinite).  Given that this imbalance is greatest in the western extension of 
the CCZ, which is least suited to the “blunt instrument” of the current CCZ, CCAL 
considers that TfL should phase out the residents’ discount for Band G vehicles driving 
within that area in equal stages over two or three years unless Dynamic Road Pricing is 
introduced within that timescale; and 

3. banning  or  punitive  charging  of  the  most  polluting  vehicles  to  remove  them urgently 
from our streets but urges Mayor Livingstone to address all road users fairly and to 
discourage and ban the use of each category of the most polluting vehicles according to its 
overall contribution to the problem. 

 
CCAL therefore urges Mayor Livingstone to press ahead with the key pillars of the Emissions Related 
Congestion Charging Scheme but to take full advantage of the scope of the scheme to introduce 
further bold measures that will improve London’s air quality sufficiently quickly that it will meet its 
legal obligations. 
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Key comments and questions 
 
In  researching  our  response  to  this  consultation,  CCAL  has  found  the  following significant 
information. 
 

1. The European Commission announced on Wednesday 17 October 2007 that it is 
commencing action against the UK for breaching EU legal limits for the most deadly 
particulate matter (PM10).     It looks from the announcement that the European Commission 
is sensibly developing this option in parallel with negotiations on the proposed new EU Air 
Quality Directive. 

 
http://www.europa.eu/rapid/pressReleasesAction.do?reference=IP/07/1537&type= 
HTML&aged=0&language=EN&guiLanguage=en 

 
You will be aware that CCAL is insisting upon “three red lines” in respect of the proposed 
EU Air Quality Directive to protect citizens from fudge, loopholes and inaction under the 
new regime.  If those “red lines” are not met, CCAL has urged the rejection of the 
proposed Directive in its entirety, which would mean, inter alia, that no time extensions 
would be allowed (even with the currently proposed strict conditions) from meeting the 
UK’s current obligations on NO2  by January 2010. 

 
Question 1:   By what date does Mayor Livingstone consider that the EU Legal 
Limits for each regulated air pollutant will be met sustainably throughout London? 

 
2. TfL’s Low Emission Zone Consultation document nearly a year ago showed that over 

700,000 Londoners were expected, without further action planned, to be exposed to unhealthy 
levels of NO2 in 2010. 

 
Question 2:   What action is Mayor Livingstone taking currently to ensure that EU 
Limit Values for NO2 are achieved urgently and sustainably throughout London? 

 
3. In  2005,  the  European  Environment  Agency  said  in  the  Abstract  of  its 

“Environment and health” report No. 10/2005 that: 
 

“Air pollution indoors and outdoors are the environmental factors with the greatest impact 
on health in Europe and are responsible for the largest burden of environmental-related 
disease.” 

 
http://www.eea.europa.eu/publications/eea_report_2005_10 

 
To put the seriousness of this problem in perspective, particulate matter alone is estimated to 
have caused some 1,031 premature deaths in London in 2005 with some 1,600 premature 
deaths in total from air pollution in London.  This compares with about 230 deaths from road 
traffic accidents in London in each of 2005 and 2006 and some 617 people nationally 
estimated to have died per annum from passive workplace-related smoking before the 
recent smoking legislation came into force. 

http://www.europa.eu/rapid/pressReleasesAction.do?reference=IP/07/1537&type
http://www.eea.europa.eu/publications/eea_report_2005_10
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http://www.bmj.com/cgi/content/full/330/7495/812 

 
Road transport is cited regularly as the biggest single cause of air pollution in 
London’s busiest streets. 

 
Question 3:  Why are the current LEZ and ERCC proposals not playing a much 
more ambitious role to reduce air pollution in London urgently? 

 
4. Vehicle engines meeting the latest Euro 4 emissions standards (for NOX  and PM) are 

almost half as polluting as those with Euro 3 emission standard engines and some six times 
less polluting than pre-Euro emission standard engines i.e. taking one old vehicle off the road 
is six times more important than taking one newer vehicle off the road. 

 
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/European_emission_standards 

 
Question 4:  What is the environmental and social justice in letting over 1,000 people a 
year die prematurely in London from air pollution when the oldest and most polluting 
vehicles are not even targeted specifically by the ERCC with the worst of them banned 
by the LEZ? 

 
5. Question  5: What  progress  is  being  made  to  accelerate  the  adoption  of Selective  

Catalytic  Reduction  (SCR)  technology  and  testing  standards  in London’s (new and 
old) vehicle fleet in order to reduce substantially levels of NO2 air pollution?; 
 

6. According  to  the  London  Atmospheric  Emissions  Inventory  Report  2003, 
motorcycles  are  forecast  to  produce  19.0%  of  the  deadly  exhaust  particulate matter 
(PM2.5) from all vehicles in the Central Zone by 2010 (compared to only 13.7% for all 
cars).  Question 6:  Why are motorcycles not being charged as part of the ERCC 
scheme proposals, with the worst of them banned under the LEZ, when they are 
amongst the biggest polluters? 

 
http://www.london.gov.uk/mayor/environment/air_quality/docs/laei_2003.pdf 

 
7. According to the London Atmospheric Emissions Inventory Report 2003, cars are expected 

to produce 13.7% of the deadly exhaust particulate matter (PM2.5) and 14.4% of the NOx 
from all vehicles in the Central Zone by 2010 with diesel engined and older vehicles being 
by far the most polluting.  CCAL supports Zero Charging for petrol engines for Bands A 
and B provided also that they meet at least Euro 4 emission standards (for NOx and PM) or 
better.  CCAL supports Zero Charging for diesel engines for Band A provided also that they 
meet at least Euro 4 emission standards (for NOx and PM) or better.   

 
Question 7: Why not include in Zero Charging for diesel engines for Band B only if they 
meet Euro 5 emission standards (for NOx and PM)? 

 
8. According to the London Atmospheric Emissions Inventory Report 2003, taxis are expected 

to produce 37.1% of the deadly exhaust particulate matter (PM2.5) and 24.6% of the NOx 

http://www.bmj.com/cgi/content/full/330/7495/812
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/European_emission_standards
http://www.london.gov.uk/mayor/environment/air_quality/docs/laei_2003.pdf
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from all vehicles in the Central Zone by 2010 (compared to only 13.7% and 14.4% 
respectively for all cars).   

 
Question 8A: What plans does Mayor  Livingstone  have  to  follow  on  from  the  
current  Taxi  Emissions Strategy which is due to finish in July 2008 by when taxis 
need to meet Euro 3 emission standards for NOx and PM?  Question 8B: Why not 
extend the 20 pence per fare environmental levy so that licensed taxis could meet, say, 
Euro 4 emission standards by January 2010 and Euro 5 emission standards by 30 
June 2012? 

 
9. According to the London Atmospheric Emissions Inventory Report 2003 (see above), Buses 

and Coaches are expected to produce 25.5% of the NOx from all vehicles in the Central 
Zone by 2010 (compared to only 14.4% for all cars). 
 
Question 9:   Why does the ERCC not allow a modest fleet discount from early 
2008 for the Buses and Coaches that meet Euro IV or Euro V emission standards for 
NOx  and PM and charge a substantial premium for pre-Euro 3 vehicles (i.e. those 
meeting LEZ requirements for PM but not NOx) and a modest premium for those 
meeting Euro 3 emission standards for NOx and PM?  This approach would 
complement the LEZ. 

 
10. According to the London Atmospheric Emissions Inventory Report 2003 (see above), 

Light Goods Vehicles (LGVs) are expected to produce 23.4% of the deadly exhaust 
particulate matter (PM2.5) from all vehicles in the Central Zone by 2010 (compared to only 
13.7% for all cars).   

 
Question 10:  Why does the ERCC not allow a modest fleet discount from early 2008 
for LGVs that meet Euro IV or Euro V emission standards for NOx and PM and 
charge a substantial premium for pre-Euro 3 vehicles and a modest premium for Euro 3 
vehicles? This approach would complement the LEZ. 

 
11. According to the London Atmospheric Emissions Inventory 2003 (see above), Rigid, 

Heavy Goods Vehicles are expected to produce 20.1% of the NOx from all vehicles in the 
Central Zone by 2010 (compared to only 14.4% for all cars).  

 
Question 11:   Why does the ERCC not allow a modest fleet discount from early 
2008 for HGVs that meet Euro IV or Euro V emission standards for NOx and PM and 
charge a substantial premium for pre-Euro 3 vehicles and a modest premium for Euro 
3 vehicles?  This approach would complement the LEZ. 

 
12. Recent US research highlighted on the BBC and elsewhere emphasises the serious impact of 

diesel fumes on health i.e. particulate matter from diesel plus cholesterol is "one plus one 
equals three not two". Please see link to recent story on the BBC: 

 
http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/health/6915057.stm 

 
Particulate matter produced by diesel engines is at the heart of many air quality problems. A 
recent report by the Air Quality Expert Group (page 186) shows that diesel passenger cars 

http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/health/6915057.stm
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produce, over their life cycle, some 17% less carbon dioxide (CO2) but over 65% more each 
of the hazardous particulate matter and nitrogen oxides: 

 
http://archive.defra.gov.uk/environment/quality/air/airquality/publications/airqual-
climatechange/documents/fullreport.pdf 
 
Amazingly, a Written Answer by Minister of State Stephen Ladyman on 25 June 
2007 shows diesel engines for passenger cars producing 16.9 times more particulate matter 
and over 83% more nitrogen oxides than the petrol equivalents (with 4.3 % less carbon 
dioxide). 

 
http://www.theyworkforyou.com/wrans/?id=2007-06-25e.145736.h 

 
CCAL  was  so  alarmed  by  these  statistics  that  we  checked  Hansard  which confirmed 
them: 

 
http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201011/cmhansrd/cm111003/text/111003w0001
.htm 
 
California is so worried about the health effects of particulate matter that it aims to reduce 
diesel emissions of particulate matter by 85% by 2020 (see press release below) whereas the 
UK is expecting diesel use to grow by about 50% between 2002 and 2020 (see page 183 of 
the AQEG report referred to above) with a 54% only reduction in particulate matter!  Is the 
UK taking the public health risks of diesel engine emissions seriously? 

 
http://www.arb.ca.gov/newsrel/nr072607.htm 

 
Question 12:  Why do the ERCC proposals not target at all the biggest single cause 
(other than the number of vehicles) of air quality problems in London i.e.  diesel  use?    
CCAL  shared  with  you  recently,  its  views  on  the  trade-offs between climate change and 
air quality and described “the London Principle” whereby a 10 to one ratio was recommended 
for accepting trade-offs between the two components of air pollution (and only where 
absolutely essential).  This supports a substantial shift away from diesel engines to petrol 
engines in cities and vice versa outside cities where there are substantially fewer air quality 
problems. Please consider therefore charging Band F cars which have diesel engines (and 
their pre-Euro equivalents) substantially more as part of the ERCC scheme unless they have 
at least Euro 3 engines (NOx and PM) by 2008 and Euro 4 by, say, January 2010. 

 
13. Question 13:  What is TfL’s vision for the relative roles and contributions of 

Emissions Relating Charging, the LEZ and road pricing? 
 
14. Question 14:  Finally, why does the ERCC assume in its central case that it will have 

no impact on the choice of vehicles by drivers and therefore no consequential 
improvement in air quality or carbon dioxide emissions?  This assumption seems unduly 
conservative. 

 
We appreciate that some of these may be tough questions but how can London expect to satisfy the 

http://archive.defra.gov.uk/environment/quality/air/airquality/publications/airqual-climatechange/documents/fullreport.pdf
http://archive.defra.gov.uk/environment/quality/air/airquality/publications/airqual-climatechange/documents/fullreport.pdf
http://www.theyworkforyou.com/wrans/?id=2007-06-25e.145736.h
http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201011/cmhansrd/cm111003/text/111003w0001.htm
http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201011/cmhansrd/cm111003/text/111003w0001.htm
http://www.arb.ca.gov/newsrel/nr072607.htm
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European Commission that it is making reasonable efforts to meet its legal obligations in respect of air 
quality, which it may be required to do shortly, when much more significant measures are clearly 
needed for London to do so. 
 
Create a “Tipping Point” 
 
“The Tipping Point” was a book written by Malcolm Gladwell and published in 2000. The book 
describes how little things can make a big difference and how the “Tipping Point” is that magic 
moment when ideas, trends and social behaviours cross a threshold, tip and spread like wildfire.  
Gladwell explained the fascinating social dynamics that cause rapid change. 
 
CCAL  supports,  in  principle,  the  philosophy  of  Emissions  Related  Congestion Charging on 
the basis that, for a given type of vehicle, it is the “amount of fuel burnt” that determines the air 
pollution produced by a vehicle.  In our view, the key benefit of the scheme is that it offers an 
opportunity if used fully to accelerate behavioural change and investment decision making by 
private and commercial road users in a way that is likely to deliver both climate change and air 
quality benefits in the short, medium and long term. 
 
CCAL therefore urges Mayor Livingstone and TfL to introduce a substantially larger than currently 
planned package of measures designed to “Encourage Green Choices” and “Discourage Black 
Choices”, with clear further steps for at least the next five years, that will create a Tipping Point of 
behaviour and investment decision making that will play a major role in helping London to meet its 
legal obligations for air quality. 
 
Please do not fear complexity.  The message can be simple: 
 

1. London has a very serious air quality problem which will be fixed by 2012 
2. The more fuel a vehicle burns, the more it should pay 
3. Petrol engined vehicles are much less polluting and should pay less than diesel 
4. Incentives should exist to accelerate the adoption of the cleanest engines 
5. The most polluting vehicles must be banned from our streets urgently and Dynamic Road 

Pricing is on the way.... 
 

If this approach is not successful, CCAL considers that Mayor Livingstone and the Government will 
need to introduce legislation that will enforce the behavioural and commercial change necessary for 
London to meet its legal obligations for air quality. Technology or fuel-based (e.g. bio diesel) 
solutions are not enough; we are passing the last opportunity to influence and rely upon voluntary 
behavioural change after which the only remaining step will be restrictive legislation. 
 
CCAL  urges  Mayor  Livingstone  to  build  on  his  current,  valued,  support  of  its Campaign by 
committing further that London will meet at least World Health Organisation recommended standards 
of air quality sustainably throughout London by no later than the London 2012 Summer Olympics.   
Please take account of our questions and recommendations in respect of the ERCC and set out a clear 
five year plan now for meeting those obligations in order to allow sufficient time for private and 
commercial road users to modify their investment plans and take appropriate action with the minimum 
cost. 
 
Conclusion 
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Finally, thank you for taking seriously our concerns about air pollution in London and giving the 
issues we raise your particular attention.  We recognise that you and others are already taking many 
steps that will improve air quality across Europe. 
 
We would welcome your considered response please to these questions by electronic reply to the 
email address provided separately. 
 
With best wishes.  
Yours sincerely 
 
Simon Birkett 
Principal Contact 
Campaign for Clean Air in London 
 
By hand:          
Winston Fletcher, Chair, The Knightsbridge Association 
Carol   Seymour-Newton,   Honorary   Secretary,   The   Knightsbridge Association 
Cc:  
Commissioner Dimas 
The Rt. Hon. Hilary Benn MP, Secretary of State for Defra 
Sian Berry, Principal Speaker and Green Party candidate for Mayor of London  
Boris Johnston MP, Conservative Party candidate for Mayor of London  
ORGANISATIONS 
Amenity Societies 
Helen Ainsworth, EU and International Air Quality, Defra 
Jenny Bates, London Regional Campaigns Co-ordinator, Friends of the Earth 
James Bidwell, Chief Executive, Visit London 
John  Brewster  OBE,  Chairman,  Port  Health  and  Environmental  Services  Committee, 
Corporation of London 
Patricia Brown, Chief Executive, Central London Partnership 
Robert Buxton, Deputy Chairman, West London Residents Association 
Sarah Dudgeon, National and Local Air Quality, Defra 
Nick Fairholm, Transport for London 
David Higgins, Chief Executive, Olympic Delivery Authority 
Tim Hockney, Executive Director, London First 
Professor Frank Kelly, Kings College London 
Dr Michal Krzyzanowksi, Regional Adviser, Air Quality and Health, WHO  
Sarah Legge, GLA Principal Policy Adviser – Air Quality 
Blake Ludwig, Campaign Director, Alliance Against Urban 4x4s 
Professor Bob Maynard, Health Protection Agency 
Paul McLoughlin, UK General Manager, Zipcar 
Philip Mulligan, Chief Executive, Environment Protection UK  
Derek Picot, Chairman, The Knightsbridge Business Group 
Dr Gordon Taylor, Chairman, West London Residents Association 
Dr Martin Williams, Head of Air and Environment Quality Division, Defra 
LEADING POLITICIANS 
Peter Ainsworth MP, Shadow Secretary of State, Defra, Conservative 
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Greg Barker MP, Shadow Minister for the Environment, Conservative  
Mrs Gwyneth Dunwoody MP, Chair of the Transport Committee, Labour  
Mark Field MP, Conservative 
Chris Huhne MP, Shadow Environment Secretary, Liberal Democrat 
The Rt. Hon. Michael Jack MP, Chairman of the Environment and Rural Affairs Select 
Committee 
The Rt. Hon. Ruth Kelly MP, Secretary of State, Department for Transport, Labour 
Susan Kramer MP, Shadow Secretary of State for Transport, Liberal Democrat 
The Rt. Hon. Sir Malcolm Rifkind QC MP, Conservative  
The Rt. Hon. the Lord Rooker, Minister of State, Defra 
Joan Ruddock MP, Parliamentary Under Secretary of State 
Jonathan Shaw MP, Parliamentary Under Secretary of State and Minister for the South East 
Theresa Villiers MP, Shadow Secretary of State for Transport, Conservative 
Phil Woolas MP, Minister of State, Defra 
Tim Yeo MP, Chairman Environmental Audit Committee, Conservative 
Gerard Batten MEP, London, Independence  
John Bowis MEP, London, Conservative 
 Chris Davies MEP, Liberal Democrat  
Robert Evans MEP, London, Labour 
Mary Honeyball MEP, London, Labour 
Syed Kamall MEP, London, Conservative 
Ms Jean Lambert MEP, London, Green Party 
Baroness Ludford MEP, London, Liberal Democrat 
Linda McAvan MEP, Labour 
Claude Moraes MEP, London, Labour 
Charles Tannock MEP, London, Conservative 
Angie Bray AM, Leader of the Conservative Group, GLA  
Tony Arbour AM, Conservative 
Richard Barnes AM, Conservative 
Robert Blackman AM, Conservative  
Brian Coleman AM, Conservative  
Roger Evans AM, Conservative 
Elizabeth Howlett AM, Conservative 
Bob Neill AM, Conservative 
Andrew Pelling AM, Conservative 
Jenny Jones AM, Leader of the Green Group, GLA 
Darren Johnson AM, Chair of the Environment Committee, GLA, Green 
Len Duvall AM, Leader of the Labour Group, GLA  
Jeanette Arnold AM, Labour 
John Biggs AM, Labour 
Nicky Gavron AM, Labour  
Joanne McCartney AM, Labour  
Valerie Shawcross AM, Labour 
Murad Qureshi AM, Labour 
Mike Tuffrey AM, Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, GLA  
Dee Doocey AM, Liberal Democrat 
Sally Hamwee AM, Liberal Democrat 
Geoff Pope AM, Liberal Democrat 
The Lord Tope, AM, Liberal Democrat 
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Peter Hulme Cross AM, One London Group, GLA  
Damian Hockney AM, One London Group, GLA 
Councillor Sir Simon Milton, Leader of the Council, WCC, Conservative 
Councillor Alan Bradley, Chair, Go Green Board, WCC, Conservative  
Councillor Merrick Cockell, Leader of the Council, RBKC, Conservative  
Councillor Daniel Moylan, Deputy Leader, RBKC, Conservative 
Councillor Frances Blois, WCC, Conservative 
Councillor Tony Devenish, WCC, Conservative  
Councillor Philippa Roe, WCC, Conservative  
Councillor Dr Iain Hanham, RBKC, Conservative 
Councillor Margot James, RBKC, Conservative  
Councillor Mrs Shireen Ritchie, RBKC, Conservative  
LOCAL GOVERNMENT OFFICIALS 
Rebecca Brown, Environment Quality Unit, RBKC 
Guy Denington, Team Manager, Environment Quality Unit, RBKC  
Martin Low, Director of Transportation, WCC 
Mike LeRoy, WCC 
Mahmood Siddiqi, Chief Traffic Engineer, RBKC 
 
 

 

 

 


